

Patterns and prediction of population recovery in marine reserves

Simon Jennings

Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science, Lowestoft Laboratory, NR33 OHT, UK (Phone: +44 1502 524363; Fax: +44 1502 513865; E-mail: S.Jennings@cefas.co.uk)

Accepted 25 May 2000

Contents

Abstract	page 209
Introduction	210
Factors affecting recovery rates	211
Intrinsic rates of natural increase	
Compensation and depensation	
Recruitment variation	
Metapopulation structure	
Movement, migration and density dependent habitat use	
Phase shifts	
Predicting recovery rate	223
Rates of natural increase	
Estimating increases in biomass	
Predicting recovery with limited data	
Linking theoretical and empirical studies	226
Conclusions	227
Acknowledgements	227
References	227

Abstract

Marine reserves (no-take zones) are widely recommended as conservation and fishery management tools. One potential benefit of marine reserves is that they can reduce fishing mortality. This can lead to increases in the abundance of spawners, providing insurance against recruitment failure and maintaining or enhancing yields in fished areas. This paper considers the factors that influence recovery following marine reserve protection, describes patterns of recovery in numbers and biomass, and suggests how recovery rates can be predicted. Population recovery is determined by initial population size, the intrinsic rate of population increase r, and the degree of compensation (increases in recruits per spawner as spawner abundance falls) or depensation (lower than expected recruitment at low abundance, Allee effect) in the spawner-recruit relationship. Within a reserve, theoretical recovery rates are further modified by metapopulation structure and the success of individual recruitment events. Recovery also depends on the extent of reductions in fishing mortality (F) as determined by the relationship between patterns of movement, migration, and density-dependent habitat use (buffer effect) in relation to the size, shape and location of the reserve. The effects of reductions in F on population abundance have been calculated using a variety of models that incorporate transfer rates between the reserve and fished areas, fishing mortality outside the reserve and life history parameters of the population. These models give useful indications of increases in production and biomass (as yield per recruit and spawners per recruit respectively) due to protection, but do not address recruitment. Many reserves are very small in relation to the geographical range of fish or invertebrate populations. In these reserves it may be impossible to distinguish recovery due to population growth from that due to redistribution. Mean rates of recovery can be predicted from r, but the methods are data intensive. This is ironic when marine reserves are often favoured for management or conservation in data-poor situations where conventional stock assessment is impossible. In these data-poor situations, it may be possible to predict recovery rates from very low population sizes by using maximum body size or age at maturity as simple correlates of the intrinsic rate of natural increase.

Introduction

Most marine reserves¹ are small $(1-20 \text{ km}^2)$, and were established on an ad-hoc basis to provide general conservation benefits rather than to meet specified and verifiable management objectives. However, in recent years, following concerns about the deleterious impacts of intensive fishing on target species and the marine environment (e.g. Dayton et al., 1995; Jennings and Kaiser, 1998; Hall, 1999; Kaiser and de Groot, 2000), marine reserves have increasingly been proposed as tools for fisheries management and conservation (e.g. Davis, 1981; Polunin, 1984; Bohnsack, 1990, 1998; Roberts and Polunin, 1991, 1993; Daan, 1993; Dugan and Davis, 1993; Quinn et al., 1993; Rowley, 1994; Auster and Shackell, 1997, Allison et al., 1998, Guénette et al., 1998; Lauck et al., 1998; Sladek-Nowlis and Roberts, 1999). One objective of marine reserve management in this respect is to increase the abundance of spawners. This may provide insurance against recruitment failure and maintain or enhance yields in fished areas (Bohnsack, 1998). Since marine reserve management is often implemented when populations of fished species are at perilously low levels, population recovery is critical to building spawning stock biomass. Most of the evidence for population recovery in marine reserves comes from empirical studies. These show that the abundance (biomass or number of individuals) of some species is higher in reserves than adjacent fished areas, or that abundance in a reserve has increased following protection (Bell, 1983; Russ, 1985; Alcala, 1988; Samoilys, 1988; Buxton and Smale, 1989; Clark et al., 1989; Alcala and Russ, 1990; Bohnsack, 1990; García-Rubies and Zabala, 1990; Bennett and Attwood, 1991; Francour, 1991; Roberts and Polunin, 1992; Polunin and Roberts, 1993; Watson and Ormond, 1994; Dufour et al., 1995; Roberts, 1995; Jennings et al., 1996; McClanahan and Kaunda-Arara, 1996; Letourner, 1996; Rakitin and Kramer, 1996; Russ and Alcala, 1996, 1988 a,b; Wantiez et al., 1997; Chapman and Kramer, 1999; Mosquera et al., 2000). However, in those studies that compare abundance in and outside reserves, it is not always easy to distinguish differences in abundance due to recovery from those due to habitat effects. With a few exceptions, areas chosen as marine reserves have not been studied in detail before protection and studies of recovery are not based on BACI (before-after controlimpact) designs.

Population recovery is an increase in the biomass and numbers of individuals when fishing mortality is reduced. In the present context, recovery means an increase in abundance from historically low population levels that is sustained for a period of years. Recovery depends on the reduction in fishing mortality (F) that results from reserve protection, the size of the remaining population and its intrinsic rate of increase (r). The relative reduction in F, and hence the rate of biomass increase, depends on rates of movement and migration between the reserve and fished areas, density dependent habitat use (buffer effect), and whether the protected ecosystem provides adequate food for fish or invertebrate populations to grow. For species that spend part of their time outside the reserve, F may not fall very much, particularly if overall fishing effort remains the same and fishers are simply displaced to the reserve boundary (e.g. De Martini, 1993; Horwood et al., 1998; Horwood, 2000). If spawner biomass and egg production do increase, then (mean) recruitment will also increase because mean recruitment success at low abundance is positively correlated with egg production (e.g. Myers et al., 1995a, b).

The effects of reductions in F following marine reserve protection have been assessed using a variety of models. In most cases, these have predicted changes in yield per recruit (Y/R) or spawners per recruit (S/R) using a dynamic pool approach that incorporates transfer rates between the reserve and fished areas and fishing mortality outside the reserve (Beverton and Holt, 1957; Polacheck, 1990; Die and Watson, 1992; Russ et al., 1992; De Martini, 1993). Typically, these models suggest that reserves increase S/R but have limited effects on Y/R in adjacent fished areas unless fishing mortality is high and the area closed is large. Gains in S/R are greater when transfer rates are low, so reserves function most effectively as a conservation tool for sedentary species.

Per-recruit models give a useful indication of changes in production (Y/R) and biomass (S/R) following protection, but do not address the recruitment process itself. Fishery benefits are more likely to accrue from increased egg production by spawners, and export of eggs and larvae to adjacent fished areas, than from the movements of older individuals. Models of these processes suggest that marine reserves can reduce the risk of stock collapse at high *F* because they help maintain spawner biomass (e.g. Guénette and Pitcher, 1999).

Population recovery is determined by initial population size, the intrinsic rate of increase (r), and the degree of compensation or depensation (Allee effect) in the spawner-recruit relationship. Theoretical rates of increase are further influenced by metapopulation structure and the success of individual recruitment events. Successful recruitment is fundamental for population persistence and recovery when spawners have been reduced to very low abundance. For example, a reduction in F may not promote recovery if the spawner-recruit relationship results in lower than expected recruitment at low population levels (depensation), because the remaining individuals are too isolated to reproduce successfully. Per-recruit models neglect one of the most important components of recovery, namely how R/S changes in response to population size.

In this review I consider the factors that influence recovery rates and ways to predict them. I concentrate on recovery from very low population abundance, since one justification for the use of marine reserves is to rebuild stocks. Fished stocks can be significantly depleted. In heavily fished areas outside marine reserves, for example, abundance is often <10% of that in the reserve (Roberts and Polunin, 1991) and, at the time of collapse, the biomass of collapsed stocks has been <1% of their maximum (Beverton, 1990). As well as looking at theory, I draw on empirical examples from marine reserves and collapsed fisheries where total fishing bans have been implemented. In the latter part of the review, I consider how recovery rates can be predicted. Mean recovery rates can be predicted from the intrinsic rate of natural increase, but many of the methods are data intensive. Taking this into account I also look at ways of predicting recovery rates in data-poor situations.

Factors affecting recovery rates

Intrinsic rates of natural increase

The intrinsic rate of natural increase (r) is a measure of the potential growth rate of a population. The intrinsic rate of natural increase can be calculated using the demographic interpretation of the Euler-Lotka equation (Stearns, 1992)

$$\sum_{x=\alpha}^{\omega} e^{-rx} l_x m_x = 1 \tag{1}$$

where α is age at maturity, ω is maximum reproductive age, l_x is survivorship (the proportion of the cohort surviving to age x) and m_x is age-specific fecundity per surviving individual. Equation 1 has to be solved numerically rather than analytically. The equation has usefully been modified in various ways to provide estimates of r for fish populations and to determine their ability to recover when fishing is stopped. The approaches used have depended on the quantity of relevant data available. The intrinsic rate of natural increase is correlated with other life history parameters such as age and size at maturity, growth rate and asymptotic size. Later in this review we see that easily measured life history parameters may provide surrogates of r.

Compensation and depensation

Population growth rates at low abundance determine how fast recovery can occur. Spawner-recruit relationships reflect the potential for population growth as they describe the average number of recruits (R) produced per spawner (S) at different levels of population abundance. The intrinsic rate of population increase is a function of the slope of the spawner-recruit relationship at low spawner abundance (e.g. Myers et al., 1997). Spawner-recruit relationships show compensation because the number of recruits per spawner (R/S)increases at low population abundance (e.g. Ricker, 1954; Beverton and Holt, 1957; Shepherd, 1982). Thus the 'per capita' rate of population growth will rise when a population is depleted. Depensation leads to a lower than expected R/S (per capita rate of increase) at low abundance (Figure 1). Thus even if a severely depleted population is protected from fishing by a marine reserve, depensation may condemn it to extinction.



Figure 1. A Ricker spawner-recruit relationship (continuous line) (*a*) shows compensation because R/S increases with decreasing S (*b*). If there is depensation in the relationship (broken line), then the per capita rate of increase is lower than predicted by the model (*a*) and R/S falls at the lowest stock sizes (*b*).

There are a number of reasons why depensation may exist. For example, depensation would also occur if some females failed to find mates when stock size was low or if the fertilisation rates of broadcast spawners were dependent upon sperm concentration. Moreover, some bivalve species and sea-urchins have lower survival if they cannot settle among conspecific adults (Orensanz and Jamieson, 1998). This is most likely in invertebrate and non-shoaling fish populations and I will consider this in detail. Depensation is also referred to as the Allee effect (Allee, 1931, Stephens et al., 1999).

If depensation exists, the rate of population recovery following marine reserve protection will be slower or, in the worst case, there will be no recovery. Unfortunately, it is not easy to see whether depensation exists in spawner-recruit relationships because there are usually very few data points at low population abundance and variability about the mean spawner-recruit relationship is high. Moreover, depensation and hypercompensation (compensation greater than that predicted by a specified model) may balance and produce a spawner-recruit relationship that obscures either effect (Levitan, 1991). Depensation is a process that should not be overlooked by fishery managers, since, when a stock is depleted, it can lead to a dramatic collapse in yield for a very small increase in effort (e.g. Bannister and Addison, 1986).

Liermann and Hilborn (1997) developed a depensatory parameter q and estimated the likelihood of depensation in a range of fish populations. This

parameter describes deviation from the Beverton and Holt (1957) spawner-recruit relationship

$$R = \frac{aS}{b+S} \tag{2}$$

where *R* is recruit abundance, *S* is spawner abundance, *a* is maximum abundance of recruits and *b* is abundance of spawners that gives mean recruitment of a/2. To describe the level of depensation, the parameter *d* can be added to equation (2)

$$R = \frac{aS^d}{b^d + S^d} \tag{3}$$

If d = 1, equation (3) is a Beverton and Holt spawner-recruit relationship but when d > 1 there is depensation and when d < 1 there is hypercompensation. However, in equation (3), the degree of depensation for a given d depends on the values of the other parameters and thus d cannot be used for making comparisons among populations. Liermann and Hilborn (1997) reparameterised the Beverton and Holt model and developed an alternate depensation parameter q

$$q = \frac{\left(\frac{a(0.1S^*)^d}{b^d + (0.1S^*)^d}\right)}{\left(\frac{a'(0.1S^*)}{b' + (0.1S^*)}\right)} \tag{4}$$

where S^* is the maximum observed spawner abundance and a' and b' are the parameters from equation (3) when the model agrees with the depensatory model



Figure 2. The graphical definition of R^* , z and q where q = n/m. The broken line shows a Beverton-Holt spawner-recruit relationship and the continuous line shows the relationship with depensation. Redrawn from Liermann and Hilborn (1997) with permission.

at $0.5S^*$ and S^* . The models agree when R^* , the recruitment at S^* , and z are the same for each curve where

$$z = \frac{\left(\frac{a(0.5S^*)^d}{b^d + (0.5S^*)^d}\right)}{R^*}$$
(5)

The full derivation is shown in Liermann and Hilborn (1997) and summarised graphically in Figure 2. q is effectively the ratio of recruitment in the depensatory model to that in the standard model at $0.1S^*$ (n/m in Figure 2). When q < 1 there is depensation and when q > 1 there is hypercompensation.

Liermann and Hilborn (1997) calculated values of q for a number of stocks, and combined the information using hierarchical modelling to produce distributions showing variability of q within orders of fishes. Their approach emphasised the uncertainty about the existence of depensation in populations where it had previously been disregarded, and indicated the relative likelihood of competing hypotheses (depensation vs hypercompensation).

For the Pleuronectiformes, the modal value of q was <1 (Figure 3). This suggested that depensation may occur and that some flatfish populations pushed to low levels may not recover. Certainly, for these stocks, it would be wrong to assume that depensation does not exist on the basis of the analysis presented (Liermann and Hilborn, 1997). For Clupeiform and Gadiform populations, the modal values of q exceeded 1, suggesting there was less likelihood of depensation.

Invertebrate populations are more likely to show depensation than fishes, because the adults may have little or no mobility and cannot necessarily



Figure 3. Distribution showing the variability of the depensation parameter q for the Pleuronectiformes. The distribution was obtained by combining information for separate stocks using a Bayesian hierarchical modelling technique. Redrawn from Liermann and Hilborn (1997) with permission.

aggregate to reproduce (Orensanz and Jamieson, 1998). Depensation is possible when the number of eggs fertilised (by copulation) or fertilisation rate (broadcast spawning) are positive functions of density (Levitan et al., 1992; Quinn et al., 1993; Levitan, 1995; Appeldoorn, 1995; Levitan and Sewell, 1998; Babcock and Keesing, 1999). For broadcast spawners, sperm concentration falls rapidly as sperm are diluted, and fertilisation success can fall to almost zero when individuals are separated by more than a few metres (Pennington, 1985; Levitan et al., 1992). Pennington (1985), for example, showed that when sea urchins (Strongylocentrotus purpuratus) were separated by more than one metre, fertilisation rates were <10%and Babcock and Keesing (1999) showed that fertilisation rates of greenlip abalone (Haliotis laevigata) eggs fell to <20% at 10 m. High fertilisation rates are observed in unfished invertebrate populations because individuals show aggregative settlement (larvae settle with conspecifics) or aggregate after settlement. However, since fishers make the highest catch rates in aggregations, fishing tends to make abundance distributions more uniform. This can prevent recovery when fishing is stopped by marine reserve protection. For example, bans on fishing for white abalone (Haliotis sorenseni) have not led to appreciable population recovery (Tegner et al., 1996).

Depensation occurs at low density because it may be impossible for individuals to aggregate. The greenlip abalone, (*Haliotis laevigata*), for example, has to aggregate to reproduce successfully (Shepherd, 1986). Shepherd and Brown (1993) studied the aggregative behaviour of this species in South



Figure 4. The relationship between the proportion of the abalone *Haliotis laevigata* that are in aggregations and their density at Waterloo Bay, South Australia. 95% confidence limits for the fitted regression are shown. Redrawn from Shepherd and Brown (1993) with permission.

Australia. At 20 study sites in Waterloo Bay, the proportion of adults that aggregated for spawning was lower when total abundance was lower (Figure 4). Adults were taken to be aggregated when three or more adult (>110 mm shell length) abalone were less than 1 m apart. Shepherd and Brown (1993) considered the depensation that followed fishing and poor recruitment had contributed to recruitment failure in this stock. At a site near West Island, Shepherd and Brown (1993) observed that the proportion of greenlip abalone adults that aggregated declined from 67% to 16% over a 7 year period when density fell from 1.8 to 0.7 m^{-2} . Since adults could not aggregate at very low densities, they would fail to reproduce successfully. Even a closure of this fishery would be unlikely to promote recovery, unless managers transplanted abalone to the region and placed them in aggregations.

Recruitment variation

Measures of recruits per spawner (R/S) at low abundance are means, but actual recruitment fluctuates strongly in space and time. Variance around a fitted spawner-recruit relationship is assumed to be lognormally distributed (e.g. Hilborn and Walters, 1992; Myers et al., 1995). Variability is driven by the biological and physical variability of the environment (e.g. Cushing, 1996; Chambers and Trippel, 1997) and by the fecundity of spawners (Koslow, 1992; Rickman et al., 2000).

Recruitment variation is largely unpredictable, but explains the patterns of recovery that are seen in practice. Because reserves tend to be small, and rarely protect whole populations, it is difficult to distinguish 'recovery' due to increases in total population size from recovery due to the relocation of individuals. However, total fishery closure following stock collapse may provide a situation comparable with the use of a very large marine reserve, and allows us to look directly at the relationships between rand recovery rates from very low population size. In reality, a reserve would only be expected to reduce Fto zero for an entire population in exceptional circumstances. One example would be a reserve around an isolated oceanic atoll, where the populations of reef fishes are predominantly self-recruiting. In many cases, small reserves will only effect a fractional reduction in F because fish are accessible to fishers as soon as they cross the reserve boundary.

There have been several fishery closures following stock collapse, and the approach has been used to promote recovery in depleted herring (Clupea harengus) (e.g. Jakobsson, 1980; Bailey, 1991), capelin (Mallotus villosus) (e.g. ICES, 1990, 1994a) and cod (Gadus morhua) (e.g. Shelton and Healey, 1999) populations. Abundance and recruitment data for the Icelandic spring spawning herring and the Barents Sea capelin stocks provide examples of population recovery. On the basis of their relatively early age at maturity, fast growth and high fecundity, these stocks are expected to have high intrinsic rates of natural increase. For both stocks recovery was rapid, with some years of good recruitment at low stock sizes (Figures 5-6). Both collapse and recovery were influenced by climatic and multispecies effects as well as changes in F, but these cases highlight the potentially rapid rates of recovery for stocks with high r.

Spawning and total stock biomass levels of the Icelandic herring were very low when fishing was stopped, but high recruitment in the absence of fishing mortality during 1988 and 1989 led to increases in numerical abundance that translated to significant increases in total and spawning stock biomass (SSB) by 1990 (Figure 5). After 5 years of no fishing, SSB exceeded the levels 5 years before the fishery was closed (Jakobsson, 1980). Unfortunately, in 1992, the year the fishery reopened, recruitment was extremely poor (Figure 5) and fishing soon led to further reductions in biomass. Recovery of the Barents Sea capelin



Figure 5. Collapse and recovery of (a) spawning stock biomass, (b) total stock biomass, (c) total stock number and (d) recruitment of the Icelandic summer spawning herring. The fishery was closed from 1972 to 1974 inclusive. Data from Jakobbson (1980).



Figure 6. Collapse and recovery of (a) spawning stock biomass, (b) total stock biomass, (c) total stock number and (d) recruitment of the Barents Sea capelin. The fishery was closed from 1986 to 1991 inclusive. Data from ICES (1990, 1994a).



Figure 7. Compensation in the relationship between recruits per spawner (R/S) and spawner abundance for the North Sea herring. Based on Bailey (1991).

followed a fishing ban initiated in 1972 and was boosted by good recruitment in 1971 and in 1974 (ICES, 1990, 1994a). The 1971 recruitment led to increased stock biomass in 1973 and 1974 and the excellent year class in 1974 led to a higher SSB in 1975 than was present 5 years before closure (Figure 6).

The Icelandic herring and Barents Sea capelin both showed compensation in the spawner-recruit relationship and R/S remained high at low abundance. Fishery closure met the management objective of rebuilding SSB, and proved to be a simple and effective, albeit reactive, management technique. Similarly, closure of the North Sea herring fishery following collapse in the mid 1970s, when biomass was <1% of the historical (late 1940s) average (Beverton, 1990), resulted in a rapid recovery of SSB. The North Sea herring also showed compensation, with consistently high R/Swhen abundance was low and no sign of depensation (Figure 7, Bailey, 1991). This might be expected in a species that continues to form shoals as abundance is reduced.

The northern cod (*Gadus morhua*) has a slower life history than the herring or capelin, with later maturity and slower growth. This stock collapsed to historically low levels in 1992 (Hutchings and Myers, 1994) and the fishery was shut in July 1992. However, seven years later, there was no sign of recovery (Shelton and Healey, 1999). This may, in part, be due to the low intrinsic rate of increase for a stock with a slow life history (Myers et al., 1997), but depensation cannot be discounted (Shelton and Healey, 1999). In addition, it is difficult to monitor changes in stock size at low abundance, and small increases in abundance may not be detected by groundfish surveys. Hutchings (1999) has also suggested that the slow recovery may not be unexpected given natural stochastic variation in the life history variables that directly influence r.

Metapopulation structure

The successful recruitment and settlement of fish and invertebrate larvae to reserves is essential for population recovery, and the failure of populations to recover following marine reserve protection has been attributed to the absence of source populations. For example, in 1977, the mainland coast of southern California from Palos Verdes Point to Dana point was closed to abalone fisheries because stocks had collapsed (Tegner, 1993). Pink (Haliotis corrugata) and green (H. fulgens) abalone were historically abundant in this region, and yet they did not recover. There were substantial stocks of the same species on nearby islands. Studies with drifters, that were used to indicate patterns of larval dispersal, suggested that only a tiny proportion of the planktonic larvae produced by green abalone were transported more than a few kilometres during their lifespan, and that recovery in the reserve would not be fueled by inputs of larvae from the islands. Rather, some form of artificial stock enhancement in the reserve would be needed. The limited larval dispersal that helps abalone recruit in close proximity and thus to aggregate and reproduce at maturity, also limits their capacity to colonise isolated reserves where stocks have been depleted.

Most marine invertebrates and some relatively siteattached fishes, such as those on coral reefs, exist as metapopulations, sedentary or relatively sedentary subpopulations connected by dispersing larval stages (Hanski, 1991; Botsford et al., 1994). Metapopulations take various forms, from total connectance, where all populations act as sources and sinks for the dispersing larvae, to near-zero connectance, where individual components are almost entirely self sustaining. More frequently, there is simply unbalanced connectance, where components act as sources and sinks to various degrees. Patterns of connectance are often stable, since populations may persist in the same locations for many years (Botsford et al., 1998; Orensanz and Jamieson, 1998).

Patterns of connectance will determine rates of recovery in marine reserves (Carr and Read, 1993; Allison et al., 1998). Consider, for example, some possible patterns of connectance between two fished populations and a population protected by a reserve (Figure 8). When there is total connectance (Figure 8a), the population in the reserve can recover because it receives recruits from the fished areas as well as itself. The population in the reserve is also selfsustaining if stocks in the fished areas collapse. In Figure 8b, the population in the reserve is potentially self sustaining and will recover if the population remaining in the reserve at the time of protection can reproduce successfully (i.e. there is no depensation). When recovered, the population in the reserve would be a source of larvae to the populations in the fished areas, which are known as sink populations because they are sustained by the recruitment of larvae from an external source (in this case the reserve). From a fisheries viewpoint this is significant because sink populations can be fished intensively without affecting other populations (Botsford et al., 1998). There are examples of fisheries based on sink populations, such as those for northern shrimp (Pandalus borealis) in some fjords (Parsons and Frechétte, 1989) and Pacific oysters (Crassostrea gigas) at sites in British Colombia (Jamieson and Francis, 1986), and the need to identify and conserve source populations is well known amongst invertebrate-fishery managers (Fogarty, 1998). When there is no connectance (Figure 8c), the populations are self sustaining and the reserve will provide conservation benefits but will not have any affect on the fished populations. If the reserve is a sink population (Figure 8d), successful recruitment to the reserve will depend on the persistence of the fished populations. This is undesirable!

These simple examples show that an understanding of metapopulation structure is crucial to siting marine reserves and predicting patterns of recovery. For many invertebrate species, the limited larval dispersal means that networks of closely-spaced small reserves may be needed to ensure connectance (e.g. Shepherd and Brown, 1993). Larval life of the abalone, for example, is relatively short compared with fishes (e.g. Brothers et al., 1983; Victor, 1986; Wellington and Victor, 1989) and other invertebrates such as sea urchins, so dispersal is limited and dependent on local hydrography (e.g. Shepherd et al., 1992). While there must be some long range dispersal that allows new habitats to be colonised, this appears to be very rare. Thus some populations of the blacklip abalone (Haliotis rubra) that were separated by 1.5 km of unsuitable (marine!) habitat were genetically different (Brown, 1991) and most recruitment is highly localised (Prince et al., 1987, 1988). Larvae of the greenlip abalone

(*Haliotis laevigata*) of southern Australia were transported 100s of metres and recruitment was focused in areas where hydrographic phenomena would lead to the concentration of larvae (Shepherd et al., 1992). Shepherd and Brown (1993) suggested that greenlip abalone populations in northern Waterloo Bay on the Eyre Peninsula, South Australia, collapsed because they were sinks for larvae from southern populations in the same Bay. Serious overfishing of southern populations would prevent any recovery in the north. When natural sources of invertebrate larvae do not provide recruits to a marine reserve, transplants of adults may be needed to ensure recovery (Tegner, 1992).

An understanding of metapopulation structure is also fundamental to ensuring the recovery and persistence of fish populations in reserves (Tuck and Possingham, 2000). In extreme cases, depletion of source populations may lead to total recruitment failure in a downstream marine reserve, and no recovery will occur. For example, Munro and Watson (1999) reported recruitment failure in Jamaica where source populations were absent. Only larvae with long life spans, that were transported long distances, could recruit to this area.

Man et al. (1995) used a metapopulation model to investigate changes in the total abundance of a fish population when marine reserves protected different components of the population from fishing. The model could be used to estimate recovery rate for different levels of marine reserve protection where, for example, a reef fish metapopulation inhabits a series of patch reefs isolated by sand or deeper water. The model defined patches that could be open to fishing or a marine reserve, and the patches had two states, namely those that contained fishes recruited to the fishery and those that did not (Man et al., 1995). Closing patches to create reserves helped to sustain the total population when the local extinction rate (loss of recruited fishes) became large and this was because the reserves provided recruits to fished areas. The abundance of the exploited population was maximal when half of all patches were occupied (Man et al., 1995). Therefore, if recovery were taken as the management objective, the manager would aim to ensure that half of all the patches were occupied by recruits at any time. If occupancy were suboptimal, the occupancy of patches could be increased by increasing the number of reserves. This would be an unusual approach to management, but it might be realistic provided that the assumptions of the model were approximated.



Figure 8. Potential patterns of connectance between 2 fished populations (F) and a population subject to marine reserve protection (R).

Movement, migration and density dependent habitat use

Most fished species are very mobile. Some movements are local and linked to short term activities contributing to growth, survival and reproduction, while others are longer and encompass new environments. Movements have an important impact on population recovery as they can take individuals out of a reserve and in to fished areas. The smallest scale movements that affect recovery are foraging movements, such as the diel commuting of goatfishes (Mulloides flavolineatus) between coral reefs and other habitats (Holland et al., 1993). There are also territorial movements and ranging movements where an area is explored (Waldner and Robertson, 1980). On a larger scale, fish migrate. Migrations are persistent movements of greater duration and more consistent direction than foraging movements. Responses to local resources may be temporarily suppressed during migration (Dingle, 1996).

Rates of movement between reserves and fished areas (transfer rates) are incorporated in most perrecruit type models of population recovery in reserves (e.g. Beverton and Holt, 1957; Die and Watson, 1992; De Martini, 1993) because they determine the change in F that follows marine reserve protection. Transfer rates may be estimated, or based on studies that describe actual movements of individuals across reserve boundaries (e.g. Holland et al., 1993, 1996; Kramer and Chapman, 1999; Chapman and Kramer, 2000). Not surprisingly, models show that rates of recovery decrease as transfer rates increase, when other parameters are fixed. Empirical studies also show that rates of recovery are faster for relatively site-attached species (Russ and Alcala, 1998b) and the greatest rates of recovery are expected when species have relatively small home ranges and are non-migratory (Kramer and Chapman, 1999). For many reef species, movements are closely related to habitat, and natural boundaries, such as large areas of sand adjacent to a reef reserve, may limit movement (Chapman and Kramer, 2000). Faster recovery is expected when (i) the area of the reserve increases in relation to the length of the boundary and (ii) the boundary follows a natural barrier to movement.

Many bird and mammal species show densitydependent habitat use, where increases in abundance are associated with increases in range (Sutherland, 1996). The ranges occupied by many fish populations also change in response to their abundance (Crecco and Overholtz 1990; MacCall, 1990; Hutchings, 1996; Atkinson et al., 1997; Bowering et al., 1997; Brodie et al., 1998). The northern anchovy (Engraulis *mordax*), for example, is found at high densities in a few 'hot spots' (areas of greatest habitat suitability) when abundance is low but begins to occupy a wider range of habitats at lower density when abundance increases (MacCall, 1990). The cod (Gadus morhua) also exhibits density-dependent habitat use (Hutchings, 1996), with high densities of cod remaining in a few hot spots across a range of population sizes, and other areas being occupied at low and medium density when overall population abundance is high.

Most marine reserves are small, and only protect a fraction of the area occupied by a population. For populations that show density-dependent habitat use, the location of a reserve in relation to the distribution of a population will determine observed patterns of recovery or decline. Moreover, as abundance in the reserve increases, species showing densitydependent habitat use may emigrate from the reserve to surrounding fished areas, slowing the apparent rate of recovery in the reserve and adding to fishery yields. Of course, density-dependent habitat use has important implications for fishers and stock assessments too (e.g. Myers and Stokes, 1989; Winters and Wheeler, 1985). For example, fishers can continue to make large catches from hot spots when overall population abundance is very low. This is one reason why it can be difficult to persuade fishers that a population has been reduced by fishing; only those fishers who fish on the periphery of the populations range will observe large declines in catch rates as population abundance falls.

Theories that individuals tend to adopt specific distributions in response to habitat suitability or the behaviour of conspecifics, provide a basis for predicting density-dependent habitat use. For example, as the abundance of a population increases, individuals could pack more tightly into favoured habitats or disperse to colonise new areas. Initially, individuals are expected to occupy areas where feeding opportunities or habitat structure are best (highest suitability). However, as more individuals gather in these areas, competition for food or space may begin to reduce their suitability. Individuals would now be expected to move to previously unoccupied habitats, where the quality of resources is lower but the lower levels of competition lead to higher realised suitability. If individuals are free to move between habitats, then their distribution will tend to the 'ideal free distribution' (IFD) where realised suitability is assumed to be equal in all habitats and no individual can go to a better habitat (Fretwell, 1972; Fretwell and Lucas, 1970). The distribution is called the ideal free because individuals are assumed to be 'ideal' in their judgement of suitability and 'free' to move between chosen locations (Sutherland, 1996).

The IFD would not apply to species that are territorial or have dominance hierarchies, since individuals are not free to move (Sutherland, 1996). Rather, they are predicted to adopt an 'ideal despotic distribution' (IDD) (Fretwell, 1969), where the realised suitability will be different in different habitats because the areas of highest suitability are occupied by the strongest competitors. The IDD may apply to some reef fishes and Kramer and Chapman (1999) give examples of territorial fishes relocating to areas that have been cleared of competitors. The net effect of the IFD and IDD is that many fish populations will occupy a larger area as they increase in abundance. This applies particularly to temperate 'groundfish' species such as pleuronectids and gadoids which show very strong density-dependent habitat use, but less so to those reef fishes that remain close to settlement sites throughout their lifespan. It is notable that the IFD can be substantially modified if depensation is accounted for. Realised habitat suitability still declines when more competitors are present, but suitability is also low when few competitors are present (e.g. Sutherland, 1996).

Rakitin and Kramer (1996) made one of few tests of density-dependent habitat use on a tropical reef reserve, looking at patterns of abundance across a reserve boundary in Barbados. The abundance of many species was higher in the reserve and decreased with distance from the boundary (Rakitin and Kramer, 1996). However, there were no clear signs of emigration. This may be due to habitat boundaries, such as areas of sand, that stop fish dispersing as predicted by the IFD or IDD. Chapman and Kramer (1999) improved on this analysis by controlling for habitat type and showed that density was still significantly higher in the reserve, but that the mobility of species was not correlated with the relative difference in density between reserve and non reserve. The evidence for spillover (emigration of exploitable stages from protected to fished areas) was quite weak for these reef fishes. One would expect a very different result for groundfish species where strong density dependent habitat use has already been demonstrated.

For a mobile stock showing density-dependent habitat use, the location of a reserve in relation to the areas of highest habitat suitability will have a key effect on the observed patterns of recovery. Most marine reserves protect a very small proportion of the total area occupied by a population. If that population is relatively mobile, and fishing effort excluded from the marine reserve is employed elsewhere, then reductions in F are likely to be small (e.g. Beverton and Holt, 1957; Horwood et al., 1998).

Consider three marine reserves (A, B and C) sited in different parts of the range that can be occupied by a population. One is sited in a hot spot, an area of high habitat suitability where the density of fish is high at low (total) population levels (A, Figure 9), while the others are sited towards the periphery of the range (B and C, Figure 9). At time = 1, when population abundance is low (Figure 10), the density of fish is high in the hot spot reserve, but low in the others. As the population abundance increases to a maximum at time = 3, there is little change in the abundance of fish in reserve A because it is already sited in a hot spot and the range of the fish is increasing rather than their density. However, in reserve B, rapid recovery is clearly observed because fish are moving to occupy this area. Reserve C, on the periphery of the range, only witnesses 'recovery' when total population abundance is very high. Patterns of abundance in this reserve will be driven almost exclusively by changes in the overall size of the population and will not result from this reserve influencing F.

This simple example suggests that a reserve should be sited in the hot spot (A) to maximise reductions in F. The hot spot is where fishers are likely to want to fish as well. Reserves at B and C will have minimal effects on total population size and observed patterns of abundance are simply governed by variable dynamics and fishing pressure affecting the total population. Even when a population is severely depleted by fishing, abundance in the hot spots can remain high, because fish move into these areas as total abundance falls. For example, as the northern cod stock collapsed, catch-per-unit-effort was still high



Figure 9. Hypothetical changes in the distribution and local abundance of a fish population showing strong density dependent habitat use. Total abundance changes with time as shown in Figure 10. A, B and C indicate the locations of 3 small marine reserves.



Figure 10. Relationships between changes in total population abundance (a) and changes in local abundance (b) of fish at marine reserves A, B and C (Figure 9) when the population shows strong density dependent habitat use.

in a few areas of high habitat suitability (Hutchings, 1996).

For fish conservation, reserves are better sited in hot spots than in habitats that are 'representative' of the marine environment. Hot spots can often be identified with ease from existing fishery or survey data, but reserves may be difficult to establish there because fishers will tend to retreat to them as total stock abundance falls. The probability of density increases following protection is lower in these 'ideal' reserve sites than in adjacent areas. This is because the habitat may be fully utilised unless the stock is in a perilous state. For a stock showing strong density-dependent habitat use, abundance increases will result in export to adjacent fished areas rather than an increase in abundance within the reserve.

The 'plaice box' provides and interesting example of the effects of large-scale movements of a fish population on the extent of population recovery in a marine reserve. The plaice box is a 38 000 km² area in the eastern North Sea that was closed seasonally from 1989, and for the whole year since 1995, in an attempt to reduce mortality on juvenile plaice, increase SSB and enhance fishery yields (ICES, 1994b, 1999; Piet and Rijnsdorp, 1998). The plaice box is not a true no-take zone as a few smaller vessels are allowed to fish there, but fishing effort is dramatically reduced. An ICES (1994b) model, that assumed fixed patterns of plaice distribution and fishing effort, and estimated changes in the number of survivors using a time step of one quarter year, suggested that full closure (as implemented in 1995) would increase the SSB and yields. Early assessments were in accordance with model outputs and the abundance of plaice increased. However, the recovery was short-lived and contrary to expectation, yield and SSB decreased after total closure in 1995 (ICES, 1999). Formerly, plaice smaller than the minimum landing size (27 cm) were abundant in the box, but after 1995 their distribution changed, with more found on the western periphery. This meant that they were caught by beam trawlers targeting adult plaice around the edges of the box and suffered high discard mortality. Revised model outputs suggest that the recent emigration of plaice has reduced the potential fishery benefits of the box. Various reasons have been proposed to account for the emigration of plaice from the box, and they are based on the premise that the habitat suitability in the box has fallen below that in other parts of the North Sea. One possibility is that the lack of beam trawling disturbance inside the plaice box has reduced food supply, since trawling disturbance in shallow sandy habitats is known to favour the proliferation of fast growing, productive and opportunistic benthic species (e.g. Kaiser and Spencer 1996; Lindeboom and de Groot, 1998) that may be consumed by plaice. Indeed, increases in benthic productivity due to trawling in the southern North Sea were predicted to have led to increases in growth of sole and plaice (Rijnsdorp and van Leeuwen, 1996). Conditions for feeding and growth may now be better in the heavily trawled areas outside the plaice box and plaice appear to have relocated to these areas. Of course, there are other possibilities, specifically that movements were related to changes in temperature, but this large marine reserve may no longer be promoting population recovery and providing appreciable fisheries benefits (ICES, 1999).

Phase shifts

Models of population growth, and hence recovery, are based on the assumption that a population returns to its former state along a specified growth trajectory. In other words, we assume fishing effects are reversible (Jennings and Polunin, 1996). However, since the real environment fluctuates, growth and recruitment rates are variable and the 'former' state is never constant. As such, recovery is sporadic, with large gains in abundance when recruitment and growth are successful and minimal gains when they are not.

Intensive fishing may cause long-term changes to the environment that hinder population recovery. For example, on tropical reefs where herbivorous and invertebrate-feeding fishes are reduced by intensive fishing, the reef may shift from an algal and coral to sea-urchin dominated community (e.g. Done, 1992; Knowlton, 1992; Hughes, 1994). The reduction in invertebrate feeders reduces predation mortality on urchins and allows them to proliferate. Moreover, once established, urchins can tolerate low algal biomass because they have low consumption and respiration rates. This allows them to outcompete herbivorous fishes and reach maximum biomass levels an order of magnitude higher than previously (McClanahan, 1992). Since the herbivorous fishes are poor competitors, they cannot recover when fishing stops (McClanahan, 1994, 1995). Unlesss natural failures of urchin recruitment or disease lead to a collapse of urchin populations, other intervention is needed to promote recovery. This has been attempted on small scales by deliberate removal of urchins. McClanahan et al. (1996) attempted such removal in Kenyan reef lagoons. When they removed urchins from unfished experimental plots there were significant increases in algal cover, fish abundance and fish species richness within one year. However, on fished reefs, where the biomass of herbivorous fishes was low, algae became very abundant and overgrew corals. Their results suggested that the removal of urchins in recently established marine reserves would shift the ecosystem to a state that promotes recovery of fish populations. The ecosystem shifts observed in their manipulative studies were similar to those observed in the Caribbean when there was mass urchin mortality following disease (e.g. Lessios et al., 1985; Carpenter, 1988).

Predicting recovery rate

Rates of natural increase

Estimates of the intrinsic rate of natural increase (r) provide the basis for predicting recovery rate. However, direct use of the Euler-Lotka equation (1) to estimate r (e.g. Hutchings and Myers, 1994) is data intensive and is only appropriate for a few commercially-important stocks where age-specific survival and fecundity schedules are available. Perhaps the most powerful approach for measuring potential recovery at very low population sizes (i.e. when density dependence has a minimal impact on population growth rate) is based on the premise that r is reflected in the initial slope of a spawner-recruit relationship. This requires a well-established spawner-recruit relationship, and thus limits the application of the method to populations that have been studied for some years.

Myers et al. (1997) developed an expression for r based on the initial slope of a Ricker spawner-recruit relationship

$$R = aSe^{-bS} \tag{6}$$

where R is the abundance of recruits, S is the abundance of spawners, a is the slope of the relationship at the origin (recruits per spawner at low stock sizes) and b captures the density dependence of the relationship by describing how fast the number of recruits per spawner falls as S increases. Myers et al. (1997) showed how a could be standardised to give the number of spawners produced by each spawner per year. The following is from Myers et al. (1997).

In a general spawner recruit relationship, the relationship between a and \hat{a} , the mean biomass of spawners produced during the lifetime of a spawner, is

$$\hat{a} = a.SPR_{F=0} \tag{7}$$

where $SPR_{F=0}$ is the spawning biomass resulting from each recruit in the absence of fishing mortality.

If adult survival is p_S , then \hat{a} is related to \tilde{a} , the number of spawners produced by each spawner per year after the age of maturity

$$\hat{a} = \sum_{x=1}^{\infty} (p_S)^x \tilde{a} \tag{8}$$

Summing the geometric series and rearranging

$$\tilde{a} = \hat{a}(1 - p_S) \tag{9}$$

Returning to the Euler-Lotka equation (1), and assuming (i) that $m_x = m_0$ for fish of age α and (ii) that when $x \ge \alpha$ then $l_x = l_{\alpha} p_S^{x-\alpha}$ where l_{α} is the proportion of juveniles that survive from age zero to maturity, it follows that

$$l_{\alpha}m_0\sum_{x=\alpha}^{\infty}p_S^{x-\alpha}e^{-rx} = 1$$
(10)

With some rearrangement and summing of the geometric series, Myers et al. (1997) expressed this as

$$\frac{l_{\alpha}m_0e^{-r\alpha}}{1-p_Se^{-r}} = 1$$
 (11)

Since m_0 is the number of eggs produced by each spawner and l_{α} is the fraction of age zero fish surviving to maturity, $m_0 l_{\alpha}$ must equal \tilde{a} and equation (11) can be expressed as

$$(e^{r})^{\alpha} - p_{S}(e^{r})^{\alpha-1} - \tilde{a} = 0$$
(12)

Myers et al. (1997) solved this equation using data for North Atlantic cod stocks to estimate their potential for recovery if protected from fishing. Estimates of *r* ranged from 0.15 to 1.03 with an average of less than 0.2 for stocks in colder areas such as the southern Gulf of St Lawrence and greater than 0.5 for stocks such as those in the warmer North and Irish Seas. For r = 0.2and 0.5, the mean population doubling times (given by log_e (2)/*r*) are approximately 3.5 and 1.4 years respectively. Clearly, given that some of these cod stocks have been dramatically reduced by fishing, often to 5% or less of their biomass at times of high abundance, recovery could take decades if fishing were stopped.

For northern cod, protected since 1992 by a moratorium, Myers et al. (1997) estimated r as 0.26 (corrected value cited in Hutchings, 1999). This suggests a doubling time of 2.7 years. However, no recovery of this population had been detected by 1999. Hutchings (1999) showed that the lack of recovery could be due to natural stochastic variation in life history variables. He used an age-structured life history model to determine how changes in age at maturity, pre- and postreproductive mortality and postreproductive growth rate affected estimates of rat low population size. Relatively small increases in pre- and post-reproductive mortality reduced r. For example, if postreproductive mortality rose from 0.20 to 0.45, the increase in r translated to increases in doubling time from 4.1 to 7.1 years for cod maturing at age 4, and from 5.2 to 8.8 years for cod maturing at age 7. There is some empirical evidence for increases in the natural mortality of cod since the fishery closure. Hutchings (1999) approach allowed him to estimate the effects of age-specific changes in survival and growth on r. This is not possible when r is estimated from spawner-recruit relationships. Unfortunately, the extensive data requirements will usually preclude application of his approach.

Assessment of r based on spawner-recruit relationships requires many years' data, and spawner-recruit data at low population levels are often very scarce. This leads to many concerns about the adequacy of the fitted model and the evidence for strong compensation. The elasmobranchs are one group thought to be particularly endangered by fishing and yet knowledge of their population dynamics is relatively poor. Smith et al. (1998) estimated the ability of shark populations to recover following the cessation of fishing, by assuming density-dependent compensation occurs before the age at maturity and that the populations have a stable age composition when subject to fixed levels of mortality. This is not true, but is probably a more reasonable assumption for elasmobranchs than for species with more variable dynamics.

Smith et al (1998) wrote an expression for l_x in terms of survival to age at 50% maturity α

$$l_x = l_\alpha e^{-M(x-\alpha)} \tag{13}$$

where M is the instantaneous rate of natural mortality. The Euler-Lotka equation (1) can then be modified and rearranged

$$l_{\alpha} \sum_{x=\alpha}^{\omega} e^{-M(x-\alpha)} e^{-rx} m_x = 1$$
(14)

where ω is maximum age. Smith et al. (1998) now took m_x as a constant β because the proportion breeding and age specific fecundity were not known for these shark species. β was the mean number of female offspring produced by all females older than α . The resultant equation is a less data-intensive form of the Euler-Lotka equation

$$e^{-(M+r)} + l_{\alpha}\beta e^{-r\alpha}[1 - e^{(-M+r)(\omega-\alpha+1)}] = 1 \quad (15)$$

This allows *r* to be estimated from the basic life history parameters α , ω , *M*, β and l_{α} , and the method is thus applicable to many populations for which relatively limited life history data are available.

Smith et al. (1998) estimated survival to the age at maturity, l_{α} , when fishing mortality *F* was equal to *M*. This level of fishing was assumed to be sustainable. If assumptions about population stability are made, this level of pre-adult survival reduces the population to approximately half the 'virgin' size. Compensatory density-dependent changes in survival are assumed to occur only in l_{α} . If the population is fished until *F* = *M*, then total adult mortality increases from *M* to *Z* and this decreases adult population size and reproductive output. The expected decrease in *r* (as defined by Smith et al.) is then compensated for by an increase in l_{α} .

It is possible to solve for l_{α} when $Z = F + M(l_{\alpha,z})$ by making the assumption that fishing is sustainable when F = M and that r = 0. Equation 15 then becomes

$$e^{-Z} + l_{\alpha,Z}\beta \left[1 - e^{-z(\omega - \alpha + 1)}\right] = 1$$
 (16)

The rebound level of *r* for each population can now be calculated by reducing F to 0. To do this, the reduced population is assumed to maintain exploitation compensated l_{α} . Smith et al. (1998) designated the rebound level of r the intrinsic rebound potential r_{2M} , and this allowed the recovery rates of a range of shark species to be compared. The latematuring species were predicted to have particularly low rebound potentials. For example, r_{2M} for the gray reef (Carcharhinus amblyrhynchos) that matures at age 7 was 0.054, while r_{2M} for the closely related dusky shark (C. obscurus) that matures at age 21 was 0.020. These values of r_{2M} equate to doubling times of 13 years and 35 years respectively and would result in very slow recovery following protection. Rates of recovery would be even slower if, as is likely, any reserve used for protection only affected a partial reduction in F.

Estimating increases in biomass

Recovery in biomass following marine reserve protection can be the simple consequence of reduced mortality rates and greater survivorship at age. This is the process that has been addressed when 'per-recruit' type models have been used to assess the fishery benefits of marine reserve protection (Beverton and Holt, 1957; Die and Watson, 1992; Russ et al., 1992; De Martini, 1993; Horwood et al., 1998; Attwood and Bennett, 1995). A key parameter in these models is transfer rate. This will differ between species and with ontogeny. The best estimates of transfer rate come from detailed size-based assessments of actual movements from tagging and tracking studies and are appropriate for high value resource species that can be tagged, such as coral trout (*Plectropomus leopardus*) (Zeller and Russ, 1998). Data storage tags that record depth, light levels and temperature allow tracks to be reconstructed, and are providing vast datasets on the movements of species such as plaice (Pleuronectes platessa) (Metcalfe and Arnold, 1997). These data should allow individual behaviour-based models of migration to be parameterised and provide a basis for predicting density dependent habitat use.

However, species for which useful information on transfer rates can be obtained by tagging are a small proportion of those considered for marine reserve protection. Probably the most constructive approach is to seek life history correlates of transfer rates. Previous models have assumed that species with fast life histories (early maturity, fast growth, small maximum size) have lower transfer rates than those with slower life histories (e.g. De Martini, 1993). Moreover, Kramer and Chapman (1999) have shown a significant cross-species relationship between home range length and body size, though they did not test whether this was still significant after accounting for phylogenetic relatedness between species (Harvey and Pagel, 1991). For closely reef-associated species, home range size and body size may be correlated because of the fractal properties of benthic shelter (De Martini, 1998). There is considerable scope for further investigation of the links between life histories and transfer rates. If such links exist, they will vastly improve our capacity to parameterise models and to assess the effects of reserve protection on recovery rates. They will also provide a basis for optimising the size and shape of reserves to achieve specified fishery or conservation benefits.

Predicting recovery with limited data

Many of the models needed to assess the conservation benefits of marine reserves are as complex as those used for conventional fishery analysis and cannot realistically be applied to most fish and invertebrate populations that are threatened by fishing in 'datapoor' environments. Indeed, one of the advantages of reserves is that they simplify management and reduce enforcement costs when there are few resources for scientific research and policing. In these circumstances, it would be useful if recovery rates could be predicted using methods that require minimal data. One approach is to establish relationships between measures of population recovery, such as the intrinsic rate of natural increase, and life history parameters that are more easily measured.

Studies of fish life histories have revealed close relationships between maturation and growth parameters (Alm, 1959; Beverton and Holt, 1959; Beverton, 1963, 1987, 1992; Leggett and Carscadden, 1978; Pauly, 1980; Jennings and Beverton, 1991; Sadovy, 1996). These relationships result from tradeoffs among life history allocations (Stearns, 1976; Beverton, 1987; Roff, 1992; Charnov, 1993). Species with short lifespans, high natural mortality, early maturity, fast growth and small body size have faster rates of population growth than long-lived, slow growing, late maturity, low natural mortality, large body size species with low reproductive output. Maximum size, usually measured using the parameter L_{∞} of the von Bertalanffy growth equation, is closely related to observed maximum size, and is negatively correlated with growth, age at maturity, reproductive output and natural mortality (Beverton, 1963, 1987; Charnov, 1993; Sadovy, 1996). These correlations suggest that a parameter as well known as maximum size may be a useful surrogate for a species' life history and may therefore be used to predict vulnerability to fishing. Indeed, gross estimates of vulnerability for temperate and tropical reef fishes can be made from knowledge of their maximum size and phylogenetic relationships (Jennings et al., 1998, 1999). The potential rate of population increase is inversely related to vulnerability, so we can reasonably expect life history correlates of r.

The studies of Myers et al. (1997) and Smith et al. (1998) suggest that indices of the intrinsic rate of natural increase may be predicted from life history parameters such as age at maturity. Cross-stock and cross-species analyses by Myers et al. (1997) and Smith et al. (1998), respectively, suggest that their indices of r are closely correlated with age at maturity, although it would be useful to support the cross-species analysis with a phylogenetic comparative approach that accounts for non-independence of the data (Harvey and Pagel, 1991). There is considerable scope for developing approaches that provide estimates of r from limited data. An initial approach may be to use the slope at the origin of a spawnerrecruit relationship as a measure of r (e.g. Myers et al., 1997), and to relate this to life histories with some of the extensive datasets that have already been compiled (e.g. Myers et al., 1995).

Linking theoretical and empirical studies

Empirical assessments of recovery rates in marine reserves are often based on pooled data for groups of species or families (especially on tropical reefs). Since the component species have different *r*, transfer rates and life histories they will recover at different speeds, and we can only generalise about recovery rates because the numerically-dominant species in some families share similar life histories.

One of the most comprehensive studies of population recovery in marine reserves was conducted by Russ and Alcala (1996). At Apo reserve, Philippines, fish abundance was measured 7 times during an 11 year period of effective protection from 1983 to 1993. Target groups were dominated by a few species with similar life histories (Russ and Alcala, 1998b) and abundance trends in the reserve were compared with those in the fished area. The density of large predators increased 7.1 times over 11 years and the increase showed no sign of slowing at the time of the last census. These data suggest that the population of large predators had a doubling time of approximately 4 years. This would give r = 0.17, a relatively low value consistent with the slow life histories of these predators (Russ and Alcala, 1998b).

A consideration of likely doubling times suggests that some of the 'recovery' observed in marine reserves is due to immigration or to the fortuitous appearance of a successfully recruited year class into the size range that is counted during visual census work. White (1988), for example, recorded significant increases in density of serranids and lutjanids after just one year of protection in the Pamilacan and Balicasag marine reserves in Philippines, increases that are unlikely to be due to true population growth. Similarly, Bohnsack (1990) recorded doubling times of approximately 2 years and 1 year for lutjanids and haemulids in the Looe Key National Marine Sanctuary, Florida Keys. These doubling times imply unrealistically high values of r = 0.35 and r = 0.7 for lutianids and haemulids respectively and lend credence to Bohnsack's (1990) suggestion that part of the observed recovery was due to decreased avoidance of divers in an area that was spearfished prior to reserve protection.

Bennett and Attwood (1991) made a detailed study of recovery rates of individual species at the De Hoop Marine Reserve on the southern coast of South Africa. This is a relatively large reserve, protecting 46 km of coastline. They used catch-per-unit-effort (CPUE) as an index of abundance and looked at changes in abundance over 4.5 years of protection. Galjoen (Coracinus capensis) and Dassie (Diplodus sargus) were the most abundant species in the reserve and accounted for 57.8% and 33.9% of total catch (in numbers) respectively, from the central Koppie Alleen site where the study was conducted. Both species were not very mobile and resident in small areas (a few km²) for long periods. The mean CPUE (number of fish 100 h^{-1}) of both species increased by a factor of >4 from the period before protection to a 29 month period after 29 months of protection. Some of the early increase in abundance was not thought to be due to population recovery, but after 29 months an analysis of size distributions for Diplodus sargus suggested that new abundant cohorts had appeared. Bennett and Attwood (1991) discussed some of the potential problems when using CPUE data for the assessment of recovery, in particular that competition among anglers may have led to reduced catches by the experimental group in the period before protection.

When looking at empirical studies of recovery in small reserves, short-term gains in abundance will come from redistribution and increased survival (due to reduced F) of year classes that have already recruited. As SSB increases, increases in recruitment (usually measured at settlement stage for most reef fishes) may not impact the egg production of species with slow life histories for at least 3-4 years. The general difficulties with making empirical assessments of population recovery in reserves are (i) that the individuals in the reserve are a small proportion of the total population, (ii) that census methods are biased by changes in behaviour that follow the removal of fishing pressure and (iii) that population growth cannot readily be distinguished from population movement or redistribution (e.g. Cole et al., 1990; Kulbicki, 1998, Willis et al., 2000).

Conclusions

Population recovery in marine reserves may result from increased survival due to reduced fishing mortality and from increased egg production that leads to increased (mean) recruitment. The basic measure of population growth rate is the intrinsic rate of natural increase and this is reflected in the ratio R/S at low stock sizes. The degree of compensation or depensation at low stock sizes has a key effect on population growth. Depensation may occur in some fish populations and does occur in many invertebrate populations where fertilisation rates fall rapidly with falling density of spawners. Recovery is strongly dependent on the supply of recruits to a reserve, and, if local populations are depleted, a new reserve may not be recolonised by species with limited larval duration. In this case, reserves may have to be artificially stocked to promote recovery. Long-term recovery is most likely in a reserve where the population is selfsustaining, and the reserve may benefit fisheries if it also acts as a source of larvae to surrounding areas. Movement is a key determinant of the reduction in Feffected by a reserve, and thus determines recovery rates. For species showing density dependent habitat use, reserves should be sited in hot spots if they are to provide the greatest conservation benefits. Patterns of abundance in small reserves may be driven by the spatial dynamics of the total population rather than the effects of the reserve on *F*. Thus unrealistically rapid responses of species with 'slow' life histories in small reserves are likely to provide spurious evidence for the effects of protection.

Recovery rates can be predicted from modified fishery assessment models and estimates of r. Phase shifts in the ecosystem can prevent any recovery. Estimates of reductions in F following reserve protection require estimates of transfer rates between the reserve and adjacent fished areas. Methods of calculating transfer rates and r are usually data-intensive, and not applicable in data poor situations where reserves are often favoured for management. There is considerable scope to identify simple life history correlates of transfer rates and r for use in data poor situations.

Empirical measures of recovery rates are scarce. Most marine reserves protect a fraction of the total population and it is hard to distinguish real population growth from changes in distribution. Moreover, census techniques may provide biased data when changes in behaviour of fishes take place after protection. Stronger experimental designs are needed to look at recovery. At present, BACI designs or those that account for habitat differences between marine reserves and adjacent areas are the exception rather than the rule.

Acknowledgements

Many thanks to Donald Kramer, Richard Millner, Nick Polunin and Stuart Rogers for providing literature and to Julian Addison and Nick Polunin for comments on the manuscript. Constructive and helpful comments from three referees led to many improvements in the final draft.

Note

1. In this paper, the term 'marine reserve' is taken to be synonymous with 'no-take zone': an area in which there is no fishing.

References

- Alcala, A.C. (1988) Effects of marine reserves on coral fish abundances and yields of Philippine coral reefs. Ambio 17, 194–199.
- Alcala, A.C. and Russ, G.R. (1990) A direct test of the effects of protective management on the abundance and yield of tropical marine resources. J. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer. 46, 40–47.

- Allee, W.C. (1931) Animal Aggregations: A Study in General Sociology. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Allison, G.W., Lubchenco, J. and Carr, M.H. (1998) Marine reserves are necessary but not sufficient for marine conservation. *Ecol. Applic.* 8(Supplement), S79–S92.
- Alm, G. (1959) Connection between maturity, size and age in fishes. *Rep. Inst. Freshwat. Fish. Res., Drottingholm* 5, 5–145.
- Appeldoorn, R.S. (1995) Potential depensatory mechanisms operating on reproductive output in gonochoristic molluscs, with particular reference to strombid gastropods. *ICES Mar. Sci. Symp.* **199**, 13–18.
- Atkinson, D.B., Rose, G.A., Murphy, E.F. and Bishop, C.A. (1997) Distribution changes and abundance of northern cod (*Gadus morhua*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54(Supplement 1), 132–138.
- Attwood, C.G. and Bennett, B.A. (1995) Modelling the effect of marine reserves on the recreational shore-fishery of the southwestern Cape, South Africa. S. Afr. J. Mar. Sci. 16, 227–240.
- Auster, P.J. and Shackell, N.L. (1997) Fishery reserves: A tool for managing groundfish resources. *In*: Boreman, J.G., Nakashima, H.W., Powles, J.A., Wilson, J.A. and Kendall, R.L. (eds.), *Northwest Atlantic Groundfish: Perspectives on a Fishery Collapse.* American Fisheries Society, Bethesda.
- Babcock, R. and Keesing, J. (1999) Fertilization biology of the abalone *Haliotis laevigata*: Laboratory and field studies. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 56, 1668–1678.
- Bailey, R.S. (1991) Changes in the North Sea herring population over a cycle of collapse and recovery. *In*: Kawasaki, T., Tanaka, S., Toba, Y. and Taniguchi, A. (eds.), *Long-Term Variability* of *Pelagic Fish Populations and Their Environment*. Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp. 191–198.
- Bannister, R.C.A. and Addison, J.T. (1986) Effect of assumptions about the stock-recruitment relationship on a lobster (*Homarus* gammarus) stock assessment. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43, 2353– 2359.
- Bell, J.D. (1983) Effects of depth and marine reserve fishing restrictions on the structure of a rocky reef fish assemblage in the north-western Mediterranean Sea. J. App. Ecol. 20, 357–369.
- Bennett, B.A. and Attwood, C.G. (1991) Evidence for recovery of a surf-zone fish assemblage following the establishment of a marine reserve on the southern coast of South Africa. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* **75**, 173–181.
- Beverton, R.J.H. (1963) Maturation, growth and mortality of Clupeid and Engraulid stocks in relation to fishing. *Rapp. P-V. Réun. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer.* **154**, 44–67.
- Beverton, R.J.H. (1987) Longevity in fish: Some ecological and evolutionary perspectives. *In*: Woodhead, A.D., Witten, M. and Thompson, K. (eds.), *Ageing Processes in Animals*. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 161–186.
- Beverton, R.J.H. (1990) Small marine pelagic fish and the threat of fishing: Are they endangered? J. Fish Biol. 37(Supplement 1), 5–16.
- Beverton, R.J.H. (1992) Patterns of reproductive strategy parameters in some marine teleost fishes. J. Fish Biol. 41(Supplement B), 137–160.
- Beverton, R.J.H. and Holt, S.J. (1957) On the Dynamics of Exploited Fish Populations. Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food, London.
- Beverton, R.J.H. and Holt, S.J. (1959) A review of the lifespan and mortality rates of fish in nature and their relationship to growth and other physiological characteristics. *Ciba Foundation Colloquim on Ageing* 5, 142–180.
- Bohnsack, J.A. (1990) The potential of marine fishery reserves for reef fish management in the U.S. southern Atlantic. NOAA Tech. Mem. NMFS-SEFC 261, 1–40.

- Bohnsack, J.A. (1998) Application of marine reserves to reef fisheries management. Aust. J. Ecol. 23, 298–304.
- Botsford, L.W., Moloney, C.L., Hastings, A., Largier, J.L., Powell, T.M., Higgins, K. and Quinn, J.F. (1994) The influence of spatially and temporally varying oceanographic conditions on meroplanktonic metapopulations. *Deep-Sea Res.* 41, 107–145.
- Botsford, L.W., Moloney, C.L., Largier, J.L. and Hastings, A. (1998) Metapopulation dynamics of meroplanktonic invertebrates: The Dungeness crab (*Cancer magister*) as an example. *Can. Spec. Pub. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* **125**, 295–306.
- Bowering, W.B., Morgan, M.J. and Brodie, W.B. (1997) Changes in the population of American plaice (*Hippoglossoides platessoides*) off Labrador and northeastern Newfoundland: A collapsing stock with low exploitation. *Fish. Res.* **30**, 199–216.
- Brodie, W.B., Walsh, S.J. and Atkinson, D.B. (1998) The effect of stock abundance on range contraction of yellowtail flounder (*Pleuronectes ferruginea*) on the Grand Bank of Newfoundland in the Northwest Atlantic from 1975 to 1995. J. Sea Res. 39, 139–152.
- Brothers, E.B., Williams, D.M. and Sale, P.F. (1983) Length of larval life in 12 families of fishes at One Tree lagoon, Great Barrier Reef, Australia. *Mar. Biol.* 76, 319–324.
- Brown, L.D. (1991) Genetic variation and population structure of the blacklip abalone, *Haliotis rubra. Aust. J. Mar. Freshwat. Res.* 42, 77–90.
- Buxton, C.D. and Smale, M.J. (1989) Abundance and distribution patterns of three temperate marine reef fish (Teleostei: Sparidae) in exploited and unexploited areas off the Southern Cape Coast. *J. App. Ecol.* 26, 441–451.
- Carpenter, R.C. (1988) Mass mortality of a Caribbean sea urchin: Immediate effects on community metabolism and other herbivores. *Proc. U.S. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 85, 511–514.
- Carr, M.H. and Reed, D.C. (1993) Conceptual issues relevant to marine harvest refuges: Examples from temperate reef fishes. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 50, 2019–2028.
- Chambers, R.C. and Trippel, E.A. (1997) Early Life History and Recruitment in Fish Populations. Chapman and Hall, New York.
- Chapman, M.R. and Kramer, D.L. (1999) Gradients in coral reef fish density and size across the Barbados Marine Reserve boundary: Effects of reserve protection and habitat characteristics. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 181, 81–96.
- Chapman, M.R. and Kramer, D.L. (2000) Movements of postsettlement fishes within and among fringing coral reefs in Barbados. *Eniron. Biol. Fish.* 57, 11–24.
- Charnov, E.L. (1993) Life History Invariants: Some Explorations of Symmetry in Evolutionary Ecology. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 167.
- Clark, J.R., Causey, B. and Bohnsack, J.A. (1989) Benefits from coral reef protection: Looe Key Reef, Florida. *In*: Magoon, O.T., Converse, H., Miner, D., Tobin, L.T. and Clark, D. (eds.), *Coastal Zone '89*. American Society of Civil Engineers, New York, pp. 3076–3086.
- Cole, R.G., Ayling, A.M. and Creese, R.G. (1990) Effects of marine reserve protection at Goat Island, northern New Zealand. N. Z. J. Mar. Freshwat. Res. 24, 197–210.
- Crecco, V. and Overholtz, W.J. (1990) Causes of densitydependent catchability of Georges Bank haddock *Melanogrammus aeglefinus. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 47, 385–394.
- Cushing, D.H. (1996) Towards a Science of Recruitment in Fish Populations. Ecology Institute, Oldendorf/Luhe, pp. 175.
- Daan, N. (1993) Simulation study of effects of closed areas to all fishing, with particular reference to the North Sea ecosystem. *In:* Sherman, K., Alexander, L.M. and Gold, B.D. (eds.), *Large Marine Ecosystems: Stress, Mitigation and Sustainability.* Amer-

ican Association for the Advancement of Science, Washington, pp. 252–258.

- Davis, G.E. (1981) On the role of underwater parks and sanctuaries in the management of coastal resources in the south-eastern United States. *Env. Cons.* 8, 67–70.
- Dayton, P.K., Thrush, S.F., Agardy, M.T. and Hofman, R.J. (1995) Environmental effects of marine fishing. *Aquat. Cons.* 5, 205– 232.
- De Martini, E.E. (1993) Modeling the potential of fishery reserves for managing Pacific coral reef fisheries. *Fish. Bull.* 91, 414–427.
- De Martini, E.E. (1998) How might recruitment research on coralreef fishes help manage tropical reef fisheries. Aust. J. Ecol. 23, 305–310.
- Die, D.J. and Watson, R.A. (1992) A per-recruit simulation model for evaluating spatial closures in an Australian penaeid fishery. *Aquat. Living Resources* 5, 145–153.
- Dingle, H. (1996) Migration: The Biology of Life on the Move. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 474.
- Done, T.J. (1992) Phase-shifts in coral-reef communities and their ecological significance. *Hydrobiologia* 247, 121–132.
- Dufour, V., Jouvenel, J.Y. and Galzin, R. (1995) Study of a Mediterranean fish assemblage: comparisons of population distributions between depths in protected and unprotected areas over one decade. Aquat. Living Resources 8, 17–25.
- Dugan, J.E. and Davis, G.E. (1993) Applications of marine refugia to coastal fisheries management. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 50, 2029–2042.
- Fogarty, M.J. (1998) Implications of migration and larval interchange in American lobster (*Homarus americanus*) stocks: spatial structure and resilience. *In*: Jamieson, G.S. and Campbell, A. (eds.), *Proceedings of the North Pacific Symposium* on Invertebrate Stock Assessment and Management, vol. 125. Canadian Special Publications in Fishery and Aquatic Science, pp. 273–283.
- Francour, P. (1991) The effect of protection level on a coastal fish community at Scandola, Corsica. *Revue d'Ecologie (Terre Vie)* 46, 65–81.
- Fretwell, S.D. (1969) Dominance behavior and winter habitat distribution in juncos (*Junco hyemalis*). Bird Banding 34, 293–306.
- Fretwell, S.D. (1972) Populations in a Seasonal Environment. Princeton University Press, New Jersey, pp. 217.
- Fretwell, S.D. and Lucas, H.L. (1970) On territorial behaviour and other factors influencing habitat distribution in birds. *Acta Biotheoretica* 19, 16–36.
- García-Rubies, A. and Zabala, M. (1990) Effects of total fishing prohibition on the rocky fish assemblages of Medes Island marine reserve (NW Mediterranean) *Scientia Marina* 54, 317– 328.
- Guénette, S., Lauck, T. and Clark, C. (1998) Marine reserves: From Beverton and Holt to the present. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fisheries* 8, 1– 21.
- Guénette, S. and Pitcher, T. J. (1999) An age-structured model showing the benefits of marine reserves in controlling exploitation. *Fish. Res.* **39**, 295–303.
- Hall, S.J. (1999) The Effects of Fishing on Marine Ecosystems and Communities. Blackwell Science, Oxford.
- Hanski, I. (1991) Single-species metapopulation dynamics: concepts, models and observations. *Biol. J. Linn. Soc.* 42, 17–38.
- Harvey, P.H. and Pagel, M.D. (1991) The Comparative Method in Evolutionary Biology. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 239.
- Hilborn, R. and Walters, C.J. (1992) *Quantitative Fisheries Stock Assessment: Choice, Dynamics and Uncertainty*. Chapman and Hall, New York, pp. 570.

- Holland, D.S. and Brazee, R.J. (1996) Marine reserves for fisheries management. *Mar. Res. Econ.* 11, 157–171.
- Holland, K.N., Peterson, J.D., Lowe, C.G. and Wetherbee, B.M. (1993) Movements, distribution and growth rates of the white goatfish *Mulloides flavolineatus* in a fisheries conservation zone. *Bull. Mar. Sci.* 52, 982–992.
- Holland, K.N., Lowe, C.G. and Wetherbee, B.M. (1996) Movements and dispersal patterns of Blue Trevally (*Caranx melampygus*) in a fisheries conservation zone. *Fish. Res.* 25, 279–292.
- Horwood, J.W. (2000) No-take zones: A management context. In: Kaiser, M.J. and de Groot, S.J. (eds.), The Effects of Fishing on Non-Target Species and Habitats: Biological, Conservation and Socio-Economic Issues. Blackwell Science, Oxford, pp. 302–311.
- Horwood, J.W., Nichols, J.H. and Milligan, S. (1998) Evaluation of closed areas for fish stock conservation. J. App. Ecol. 35, 893– 903.
- Hughes, T.P. (1994) Catastrophes, phase shifts and large-scale degradation of a Caribbean coral reef. *Science* 265, 1547–1551.
- Hutchings, J.A. and Myers, R.A. (1994) What can be learned from the collapse of a renewable resource – Atlantic Cod Gadus morhua, of Newfoundland and Canada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 51, 2126–2146.
- Hutchings, J.A. (1996) Spatial and temporal variation in the density of northern cod and a review of hypotheses for the stock's collapse. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 53, 943–962.
- Hutchings, J.A. (1999) Influence of growth and survival costs of reproduction on Atlantic cod, *Gadus morhua*, population growth rate. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 56, 1612–1623.
- ICES (1990) Report of the ICES Advisory Committee on Fishery Management. ICES Co-op. Res. Report 168.
- ICES (1994a) Reports of the Barents Sea working group. Int. Counc. Explor. Sea., Committee Meeting Assess 8.
- ICES (1994b) Report of the study group on the North Sea place box. Int. Counc. Explor. Sea., Committee Meeting Assess 14.
- ICES (1999) Report of the workshop on the evaluation of the plaice box. Int. Counc. Explor. Sea., Committee Meeting 1999/D:6.
- Jakobsson, J. (1980) Exploitation of the Icelandic spring- and summer-spawning herring in relation to fisheries management, 1947–1977. Rapp. P-V. Réun. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer. 177, 23–42.
- Jamieson, G.S. and Francis, K. (1986) Invertebrate and marine plant resources of British Columbia. *Can. Spec. Public. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* **91**, 89.
- Jennings, S. and Beverton, R.J.H. (1991) Intraspecific variation in the life history tactics of Atlantic herring (*Clupea harengus* L.) stocks. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 48, 117–125.
- Jennings, S. and Kaiser, M.J. (1998) The effects of fishing on marine ecosystems, Adv. Mar. Biol. 34, 201–352.
- Jennings, S. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1996) Impacts of fishing on tropical reef ecosystems. *Ambio* 25, 44–49.
- Jennings, S., Marshall, S.S. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1996) Seychelles' marine protected areas: comparative structure and status of reef fish communities. *Biol. Cons.* 75, 201–209.
- Jennings, S., Reynolds, J.D. and Mills, S.C. (1998) Life history correlates of responses to fisheries exploitation. *Proc. Roy. Soc. Biol. Sci.* 265, 333–339.
- Jennings, S., Reynolds, J.D. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1999) Predicting the vulnerability of tropical reef fishes to exploitation using phylogenies and life histories. *Cons. Biol.* 13, 1466–1475.
- Kaiser, M.J. and Spencer, B.E. (1996) The effects of beam-trawl disturbance on infaunal communities in different habitats. J. Anim. Ecol. 65, 348–358.

- Kaiser, M.J. and de Groot, S.J. (2000) The Effects of Fishing on Non-Target Species and Habitats: Biological, Conservation and Socio-Economic Issues. Blackwell Science, Oxford.
- Koslow, J.A. (1992) Fecundity and the stock recruitment relationship. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 49, 210–217.
- Knowlton, N. (1992) Thresholds and multiple stable states in coralreef community dynamics. Am. Zool. 32, 674–682.
- Kramer, D.L. and Chapman, M. (1999) Implications of fish home range size and relocation for marine reserve function. *Environ. Biol. Fish.* 55, 65–79.
- Kulbicki, M. (1998) How the acquired behaviour of commercial fishes may influence the results obtained from visual censuses. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 222, 11–30.
- Lauck, T., Clark, C.W., Mangel, M. and Munro, G.R. (1998) Implementing the precautionary principle in fisheries management through marine reserves. *Ecol. Applic.* 8(Supplement), S72– S78.
- Leggett, W.C. and Carscadden, J.F. (1978) Latitudinal variation in the reproductive characteristics of American Shad *Alosa sapidissima*: Evidence for population specific life history strategies in fish. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35, 1469–1478.
- Lessios, H.A., Robertson, D.R. and Cubit, J.D. (1985) Spread of *Diadema* mass mortality through the Caribbean. *Science* 226, 335–337.
- Letourneur, Y. (1996) Réponses des peuplements et populations de poissons aux réserves marines: le cas de l'île de Mayotte, Océan Indien occidental. *Ecoscience* 3, 442–450.
- Levitan, D.R. (1991) Influence of body size and population density on fertilization success and reproductive output in a freespawning invertebrate. *Biol. Bull.* 181, 261–268.
- Levitan, D.R. (1995) The ecology of fertilisation in free-spawning invertebrates. In: McEdward, L. (ed.), Ecology of Marine Invertebrate Larvae. CRC Press, New York.
- Levitan, D.R. and Sewell, M.A. (1998) Fertilization success in free-spawning marine invertebrates: review of the evidence and fisheries implications. *Can. Spec. Pub. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 125, 159–164.
- Levitan, D.R., Sewell, M.A. and Chia, F.S. (1992) How distribution and abundance influence fertilization success in the sea-urchin *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus. Ecology* 73, 248–254.
- Liermann, M. and Hilborn, R. (1997) Depensation in fish stocks: A hierarchic Bayesian meta-analysis. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 54, 1976–1984.
- Lindeboom, H.J. and de Groot, S.J. (1998) *The Effects of Different Types of Fisheries on the North Sea and Irish Sea Benthic Ecosystems*. Netherlands Institute of Sea Research, Texel, pp. 404.
- MacCall, A.D. (1990) Dynamic Geography of Marine Fish Populations. University of Washington Press, Washington, pp. 153.
- Man, A., Law, R. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1995) Role of marine reserves in recruitment to reef fisheries: A metapopulation model. *Biol. Cons.* 71, 197–204.
- McClanahan, T.R. (1992) Resource utilization, competition and predation: A model and example from coral reef grazers. *Ecol. Model.* **61**, 195–215.
- McClanahan, T.R. (1994) Kenyan coral reef lagoon fish: Effects of fishing, substrate complexity, and sea urchins. *Coral Reefs* 13, 231–241.
- McClanahan, T.R. (1995) A coral-reef ecosystem-fisheries modelimpacts of fishing intensity and catch selection on reef structure and processes. *Ecol. Model.* 80, 1–19.
- McClanahan, T.R. and Kaunda-arara, B. (1996) Fishery recovery in a coral reef marine park and its effect on the adjacent fishery. *Cons. Biol.* **10**, 1187–1199.

- McClanahan, T.R., Kakamura, A.T., Muthiga, N.A., Gilagabher Yebio, M. and Obura, D. (1996) Effects of sea-urchin reductions on algae, coral and fish populations. *Cons. Biol.* **10**, 136–154.
- Metcalfe, J.D. and Arnold, G.P. (1997) Tracking fish with electronic tags. *Nature* 387, 665–666.
- Mosquera, I., Coté, I.M., Jennings, S. and Reynolds, J.D. (2000) Conservation benefits of marine reserves for fish populations. *Animal Cons.*, in press.
- Munro, J.L. and Watson, M. (1999) Caribbean marine protected areas project: The role of marine protected areas in fisheries management and biodiversity conservation in coral reef ecosystems. *ICLARM Tech. Rep.* 47.
- Myers, R.A. and Stokes, K. (1989) Density-dependent habitat utilisation of groundfish and the improvement of research surveys. *Int. Counc. Explor. Sea., Committee Meeting* D: 15.
- Myers, R.A., Bridson, J. and Barrowman, N.J. (1995) Summary of worldwide spawner and recruitment data. *Can. Tech. Rep. Fish. Aquatic Sci.* 2024, 274.
- Myers, R.A., Mertz, G. and Fowlow, P.S. (1997) Maximum population growth rates and recovery times for Atlantic cod *Gadus morhua. Fish. Bull.* **95**, 762–772.
- Orensanz, J.M. and Jamieson, G.S. (1998) The assessment and management of spatially structured stocks: An overview of the North Pacific Symposium on invertebrate stock assessment and management. *Can. Spec. Public. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 125, 441– 459.
- Parsons, D.G. and Frechétte, J. (1989) Fisheries for northern shrimp (*Pandalus borealis*) in the northwest Atlantic from Greenland to the Gulf of Maine. *In*: Caddy, J.F. (ed.), *Marine Invertebrate Fisheries: Their Assessment and Management*. John Wiley and Sons, New York, pp. 63–86.
- Pauly, D. (1980) On the interrelationships between natural mortality, growth parameters and mean environmental temperature in 175 fish stocks. J. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer. 39, 175–192.
- Pennington, J.T. (1985) The ecology of fertilisation of echinoid eggs: the consequences of sperm dilution, adult aggregation and synchronous spawning. *Biol. Bull.* 169, 417–430.
- Piet, G.J. and Rijnsdorp, A.D. (1998) Changes in the demersal fish assemblage in the south-eastern North Sea following the establishment of a protected area ('plaice box'). *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 55, 420–429.
- Polacheck, T. (1990) Year round closed areas as a management tool. *Nat. Res. Model.* 4, 327–354.
- Polunin, N.V.C. (1984) Do traditional marine reserves conserve? A review of Indonesian and New Guinean evidence. *Senri Ethnological Studies* 17, 267–283.
- Polunin, N.V.C. and Roberts, C.M. (1993) Greater biomass and value of target coral-reef fishes in two small Caribbean marine reserves. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 100, 167–176.
- Prince, J.D., Sellers, T.L., Ford, W.B. and Talbot, S.R. (1987) Experimental evidence for limited dispersal of Haliotid larvae (genus *Haliotis*: Mollusca: Gastropoda). *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.* **106**, 243–263.
- Prince, J.D., Sellers, T.L., Ford, W.B. and Talbot, S.R. (1988) Confirmation of a relationship between the localised abundance of breeding stock and recruitment for *Haliotis rubra* Leach (Mollusca: Gastropoda). J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. **122**, 91–104.
- Quinn, J.F., Wing, S.R. and Botsford, L. W. (1993) Harvest refugia in marine invertebrate fisheries: models and applications of the red sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus. Am. Zool.* 33, 537–550.
- Rakitin, A. and Kramer, D.L. (1996) Effect of a marine reserve on the distribution of coral reef fishes in Barbados. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 131, 97–113.

- Ricker, W.E. (1954) Stock and recruitment. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 11, 559–623.
- Rickman, S.J., Dulvy, N.K., Jennings, S. and Reynolds, J.D. (2000) Recruitment variation related to fecundity in marine fishes. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 57, 116–124.
- Rijnsdorp, A.D. and van Leeuwen, P.I. (1996) Changes in growth of North Sea plaice since 1950 in relation to density, eutrophication, beam-trawl effort and temperature. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 53, 1199– 1213.
- Roberts, C.M. (1995) Rapid buildup of fish biomass in a Caribbean marine reserve. *Conservation Biology* 9, 815–826.
- Roberts, C.M. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1991) Are marine reserves effective in management of reef fisheries. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fisheries* 1, 65–91.
- Roberts, C.M. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1992) Effects of marine reserve protection on northern Red Sea fish populations. *Proceedings of* the Seventh International Coral Reef Symposium 2, 969–977.
- Roberts, C.M. and Polunin, N.V.C. (1993) Marine reserves: Simple solutions to managing complex fisheries. *Ambio* 22, 363– 368.
- Roff, D.A. (1992) *The Evolution of Life Histories: Theory and Analysis.* Chapman and Hall, New York, pp. 535.
- Rowley, R.J. (1994) Marine reserves in fisheries management. Aquat. Cons. 4, 233–254.
- Russ, G.R. (1985) Effects of protective management on coral reef fishes in the central Philippines. *Proceedings of the Fifth International Coral Reef Symposium* **4**, 219–224.
- Russ, G.R. and Alcala, A.C. (1996) Marine reserves-rates and patterns of recovery and decline of large predatory fish. *Ecol. Applic.* 6, 947–961.
- Russ, G.R. and Alcala, A.C. (1998a) Natural fishing experiments in marine reserves 1983–1993: Community and trophic responses. *Coral Reefs* 17, 383–397.
- Russ, G.R. and Alcala, A.C. (1998b) Natural fishing experiments in marine reserves 1983–1993: Roles of life history and fishing intensity in family responses. *Coral Reefs* 17, 399–416.
- Russ, G.R., Alcala, A.C. and Cabanban, A.S. (1992) Marine reserves and fisheries management on coral reefs with preliminary modelling of the effects of yield per recruit. *Proceedings of* the Seventh International Coral Reef Symposium.
- Sadovy, Y.J. (1996) Reproduction of reef fishery species. In: Polunin, N.V.C. and Roberts, C.M. (ed.), Reef Fisheries. Chapman and Hall, London, pp. 15–59.
- Samoilys, M. (1988) Abundance and species richness of coral reef fish on the Kenyan coast: The effects of protective management and fishing. *Proceedings of the Sixth International Coral Reef Symposium* 2, 261–266.
- Shelton, P.A. and Healey, B.P. (1999) Should depensation be dismissed as a possible explanation for the lack of recovery of the northern cod (*Gadus morhua*) stock. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 56, 1521–1524.
- Shepherd, J.G. (1982) A versatile new stock-recruitment relationship for fisheries and the construction of sustainable yield curves. *J. Cons. Int. Explor. Mer.* **40**, 67–75.
- Shepherd, S.A. (1986) Studies on the southern Australian abalone (genus *Haliotis*) VII. Aggregative behaviour of *H. laevigata* in relation to spawning. *Mar. Biol.* **90**, 231–236.
- Shepherd, S.A. and Brown, L.D. (1993) What is an abalone stock: Implications for the role of refugia in conservation. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 50, 2001–2009.

- Shepherd, S.A., Lowe, D. and Partington, D. (1992) Studies on southern Australian abalone (genus *Haliotis*) XIII. Larval dispersal and recruitment. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 164, 247–260.
- Sladek-Nowlis, J. and Roberts, C.M. (1999) Fisheries benefits and optimal design of marine reserves. *Fish. Bull.* 97, 604–616.
- Smith, S.E., Au, D.W. and Show, C. (1998) Intrinsic rebound potentials of 26 species of Pacific sharks. *Mar. Freshwat. Res.* 49, 663–678.
- Stearns, S.C. (1976) Life-history tactics: A review of the ideas. Q. Rev. Biol. 51, 3–47.
- Stearns, S.C. (1992) The Evolution of Life Histories Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Stephens, P.A., Sutherland, W.J. and Freckleton, R.P. (1999) What is the Allee effect? *Oikos* 87, 185–190.
- Sutherland, W.J. (1996) From Individual Behaviour to Population Ecology. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 213.
- Tegner, M.J. (1992) Brood-stock transplants as an aid to abalone stock enhancement. *In*: Shepherd, S.A., Tegner, M.J. and Guzman, S.A. (eds.), *Abalone of the World: Their Biology*, *Fisheries and Culture*. Blackwell, Oxford, pp. 461–473.
- Tegner, M.J. (1993) Southern California abalones: Can stocks be rebuilt using marine harvest refugia. *Can. J Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 50, 2010–2018.
- Tegner, M.J., Basch, L.V. and Dayton, P.K. (1996) Near extinction of an exploited marine invertebrate. *Trend. Ecol. Evol.* 11, 278– 280
- Tuck, G.N. and Possingham, H.P. (2000) Marine protected areas for spatially structured exploited stocks. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 192, 89–101.
- Victor, B.C. (1986) Duration of the planktonic larval stage of one hundred species of Pacific and Atlantic wrasses (family Labridae). *Mar. Biol.* **90**, 317–327.
- Waldner, R.E. and Robertson, D.R. (1980) Patterns of habitat partitioning by eight species of territorial Caribbean damselfishes (Pisces: Pomacentridae). *Bull. Mar. Sci.* 30, 171–186.
- Wantiez, L., Thollot, P. and Kulbicki, M. (1997) Effects of marine reserves on coral reef fish communities from five islands in New Caledonia. *Coral Reefs* 16, 215–224.
- Watson, M. and Ormond, R.F.G. (1994) Effects of an artisanal fishery on the fish and urchin populations of a Kenyan coral reef. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 109, 115–129.
- Wellington, G.M. and Victor, B.C. (1989) Planktonic larval duration of one hundred species of Pacific and Atlantic damselfishes (Pomacentridae). *Mar. Biol.* 101, 557–567.
- White, A.T. (1988) The effect of community-managed marine reserves in the Philippines on their associated coral reef fish populations. *Asian Mar. Biol.* 2, 27–41.
- Willis, T.J., Millar, R.B. and Babcock, R.C. (2000) Detection of spatial variability in relative density of fishes: Comparison of visual census, angling and baited underwater video. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* **198**, 249–260.
- Winters, G.H. and Wheeler, J.P. (1985) Interaction between stock area, stock abundance and catchability coefficient. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 42, 989–998.
- Zeller, D.C. and Russ, G.R. (1998) Marine reserves: patterns of adult movement of the coral trout (*Plectropomus leopardus*) (Serranidae). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55, 917–924.